Impact assessment

Draft Regulation on Organic Farming

§ 10 Floors in housing for sheep

The requirement that half of the accessible indoor area for mammals shall have solid floor, which is not of slatted or grid construction, was introduced by Regulation (EC) No 1804/99. The Regulation became a part of the EEA Agreement, and was subsequently implemented into the Norwegian national legislation on organic farming on 29 June 2000. However, because the requirement would cause great difficulties for the holders of sheep, a transitional phasing-in period was introduced, allowing the housing of sheep without fulfilling the above-mentioned requirement until 31 December 2004 for this group of animals. 

Due to the climate, the Norwegian husbandry of sheep is based on a long period of indoor-feeding during the winter. As most of the sheep husbandry is located in regions where there is little or no production of cereals, there is little straw available. Housing on slats or expanded metal floors is thus common practice, and silage is the most commonly used bulk fodder during the time of indoor housing. The use of silage as fodder in pens with a solid floor causes a wet environment in the pens, and thereby creates difficulties with the hygiene.

During the transitional period, a research project has been carried out to map which types of flooring sheep prefer. The project concluded that sheep do not necessarily prefer solid floors to slats or expanded metal floors, with an exception of sheared ewes, which clearly prefer solid floors (Faerevik G. et al., 2005. Preferences of sheep for different types of pen flooring. Applied Animal Behaviour Science 90 (3-4): 265-276). The project is unique, as no other known work has been carried out on small ruminants’ preferences of flooring.

A new national regulation securing the welfare of small ruminants in conventional production has recently been adopted (Forskrift 18. februar 2005 nr. 160 om velferd for småfe). The new regulation secures the welfare of sheep in conventional production close to the level of welfare of sheep in organic production in the EU. According to the regulation, all small ruminants shall have access to a comfortable and dry resting area where all the animals can lay down, and young animals shall have access to a resting area with solid flooring of a material with satisfying thermal characteristics. When slats or expanded metal floor is used, the distance between the slats and the size in the holes of the expanded metal floor shall be adapted to the size of the animals. In the outdoor area, there is a requirement of a resting area with three solid walls, a roof, and flooring with satisfying thermal characteristics. Flooring constructed of concrete or metal shall not be used.

During the revision of our national legislation on organic agriculture, we have thus decided that the requirement that half of the indoor area of mammals shall have solid flooring is not applicable for sheep. The requirement is not adaptable to the climate and the method of production in countries like Norway. Furthermore, we believe that our national legislation on welfare in conventional production fully satisfies the animal welfare of sheep.

